
 

 

                          
                

 
 

 
       

  
     

    
 

     
     

 
    

 
         

       
 

    
 

     
 

      
 

        
        

          
            

     
 

       
 

        
      

 
       

          
    

        
        

       
         
            

       
 

           
 

 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Education Monday, February 26, 2024 7:00 p.m. 
Wayne-Westland Community Schools 36745 Marquette St, Westland, MI 48185 

Minutes 

248.24 PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG – Gray 

Kaith Hussaini and Bryson Wilson 
Roosevelt Elementary School, Mark Watson, Principal 

Brielle McNellis and Logan’Marie Rucker 
Wildwood Elementary School, Jana Babyak, Principal 

249.24 ROLL CALL/ATTENDANCE – Hines 

Board members present: David R. Cox, Bradley Gray, Melandie Hines, Kimberly 
R. May, Mark F. Neal, Frederick L. Weaver, Th.D. 

Board members absent: LeWanna Abney-Mitchell 

250.24 RECOGNITIONS AND PRESENTATIONS – Dignan 

I. District Spelling Bee Winner – Lilly King 

Jennifer Curry, Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum, Instruction and 
Assessment, introduced Lilly King a 6th grader from Stevenson Middle School. 
Lilly won the district's 43rd Earle Chorbagian Spelling Bee and will compete 
next in the WXYZ Regional Spelling Bee. She won the spelling bee by 
spelling the winning word uncanny. 

II. Operating Millage Replacement Proposal – James Crowley 

John Dignan, Ed.D. Superintendent, introduced James Crowley to present on 
the Operating Millage Replacement Proposal. 

James Crowley, Attorney, Miller Canfield, shared a PowerPoint summarizing 
the operating millage and the importance of including a levy on Inkster 
property. Miller Canfield recommends that Wayne-Westland Community 
Schools perpetrate a new Millage to include Inkster properties. The 
recommendation to request a millage one year early would allow Wayne-
Westland to potentially capture an additional $500,000. He shared an 
example of the ballot language for the operating millage replacement 
proposal. To begin the process, the board must accept a resolution to certify 
the millage proposal by April 22, 2024. 

M. Hines asked Mr. Cox if this was done a few years back to gain extra funds 
for Wayne-Westland. 



 

 

        
 

 
       

    
 

        
 

            
 

 
         

 
          

  
 

           
    

 
          

            
 

    
 

  
 

     
      

                  
   

 
       

   
 

  
   

  
   

  
   

   
  

   
   

  
  

   
   

D. Cox expressed that this was different and this is a tax levy to gain taxes 
from the businesses. 

D. Cox asked if the ballot language would clearly state that this would not 
include taxing personal residences. 

J. Crowley explained that it is clear that homeowners do not pay this tax. 

M. Hines shared that we must be careful about how the district runs the 
campaign. 

251.24 CITIZEN’S COMMENTS: AGENDA ITEMS – Gray 

Kevin Marchi – concerns about the current financial situation and the Human 
Resources Department. 

Michele Sample – has not received a phone call or email responding to her 
questions, and the community wants answers. 

Jessica West – wanted to share her support for the music instrument purchase 
and would like communication and transparency about the budget issues. 

252.24 CONSENT AGENDA 

I. MINUTES 

a. Regular Meeting Minutes – January 22, 2024 
b. Special Board Meeting – January 27, 2024 

II. HUMAN RESOURCE ITEMS 

a. Resignations: Administrative, Instructional, Non-Instructional and 
Non-Affiliated Personnel 

Eric McCalla 
Angela Whateley 
Amy Barnhart 
Susan Caudell 
Jennifer Wolf 
Michele Arble 
Vicki Bartek 
Jennifer Deaunee 
Jessica Gonzales 
Susan Griffin 
Brittany Haeger 
Kelly Irwin 
Joanne Janos 
Melissa Kukulka 



 

 

   
   

  
  

   
   

   
   

   
 

 
       

 
   

    
   
   

  
  

 
  

 
     
     

 
  

 
    

    
 

       
    

        
         

  
           

     
 

      
         

 
        

 
          
      

 
          

 

Paul Morin 
Jewell Clair 
William Mensing 
Oscar Olejniczak 
Jawuan Peete 
Jayuan Peete 
Ishmel Slone 
Michael Slone 
Jonathan Turner 
Alexus Williams 

b. Placements: Instructional, Non-Instructional, Non-Affiliated Personnel 

Kenneth McGraw 
Joni Van Campenhout 
Barbara Carreon-Haworth 
Victoria Akinboboye 
Stefany Peters 
Sandra Saad 

III. BUSINESS & FINANCE ITEMS 

a. Payment of Invoices [under separate cover] 
b. Investment Report [under separate cover] 

IV. DONATIONS 

The following donations were made to Wayne-Westland Community Schools 
Family Resource Center for students and families in need: 

a. Wayne-Westland Community Schools Board Office Staff: Toiletries, 
household supplies, socks and underwear 

b. Kirk of Our Savior Presbyterian Church: Clothing and toiletries 
c. Wayne Memorial High School: Toiletries, household supplies, socks 

and underwear 
d. Alpha Delta Kappa – Beta Sigma Chapter: Outerwear, clothing, 

shoes, toiletries, and gift cards 

The following donations were made to Wayne-Westland Community 
Schools to help support sending students to camp: 

a. Wayne Ford Civic League – Vic Barra: Monetary donation 

The following donations were made to Wayne Memorial High School to 
help support the Yearbook group: 

a. Wayne Ford Civic League – Vic Barra: Monetary donation 



 

 

      
      

 
     
    

 
         

      
 
       

 
      

      
 

      
       

 
      

       
 

      
      

 
      

      
 

     
 
       

    
 

        
  

     
 

          
  

          
   

       
   

        
      
        
        

   
         

  

The following donations were made to Wayne-Westland Community 
Schools to help support Elementary Athletics: 

a. Masada Habhab: Monetary donation 
b. Nova Technologies: Monetary donation 

The following donations were made to Taft and Elliott Elementary 
Schools to help support Elementary Athletics: 

a. McCarthy & Smith Inc.: Monetary donation 

The following donations were made to Wayne-Westland Community 
Schools to help support Elementary Schools: 

a. Jakks Pacific, Inc.: Toys 
b. National Kidney Foundation: Books and gift cards 

The following donations were made to Wayne-Westland Community 
Schools to help support the STEM Center: 

a. Rodger and Linda Ginestet: STEM supplies 
b. Everlast Trucking LLC: STEM supplies 

The following donations were made to Roosevelt-McGrath Elementary 
School for a special needs student: 

a. Abdullah Qatanani: Stroller 

The following donations were made to William D. Ford Career-
Technical Center: 

a. Wayne Ford Civic League – Vic Barra: Trailers 

I. CURRICULUM, INSTRUCTION AND ASSESSMENT 

a. Wayne Memorial High School 9-12 Grade Basketball Field Trip [under 
separate cover] 

b. William D. Ford Career-Technical Center 12th Grade Media One Field Trip 
[under separate cover] 

c. William D. Ford Career-Technical Center 11-12 Grade Culinary Arts Field 
Trip [under separate cover] 

d. Roosevelt-McGrath 5th Grade Field Trip [under separate cover] 
e. Schweitzer Elementary 5th Grade Camp [under separate cover] 
f. Roosevelt-McGrath 5th Grade Field Trip [under separate cover] 
g. William D. Ford Career-Technical Center 11-12 Grade SkillsUSA State 

Competition [under separate cover] 
h. Wayne Memorial High School 10-12 Grade Physics Field Trip [under 

separate cover] 



 

 

 
           
    

 
   

 
   
   

   
   

 
  

 
       

 
      

 
       

         
       

   
 

       
 

           
           

     
 

      
     

 
      

 
           

        
 

         
         

 
         

        
           

        
 

          
 

 

Resolved, that the board approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion by 
F. Weaver, support by M. Hines.   

ROLL CALL VOTE 

AYES: 6 
NAYS: 0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT: 1 (Abney-Mitchell) 

MOTION PASSED 

253.24 BOARD OF EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT – Gray 

I. Finance Committee Report – May 

Ms. May shared the following comments from a prepared statement: 

The Finance Committee Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Wayne-
Westland Community Schools met Thursday, February 8, 2024, beginning at 
4:31 pm via Zoom Platform. 

Ms. Abney-Mitchell and Ms. May were present. 

Ms. Mitter shared that the District will be putting out a RFP for Student Driver 
Education Services. The services will be paid through a grant the district was 
awarded from the State of Michigan. 

Mrs. Pawlukiewcz explained RFPs to purchase band instruments for the 
middle and high schools. 

Mrs. Sumara presented the SpyGlass audit results. 

Mrs. Campbell informed the committee of a change in funding allocation for 
the E-Rate, wireless access points that were presented last month. 

Mrs. Campbell informed the committee of the IRS determination that requires 
the Board of Education members to be paid through payroll. 

Mrs. Campbell presented information regarding a document that detailed 
district subscriptions and renewal dates. It was requested that funding 
sources be added to the document and that this information be shared with 
the entire board upon completion. 

Mrs. Campbell presented the Investment Report and the Check Register. 



 

 

      
 

        
 

         
              

      
 

                  
     

 
          

         
 

   
 

   
   

   
    

 
  

 
       

 
      

 
       
       

 
       

 
   

 
   
   

   
    

 
  

 
         

 
        
 

   
 

      

Dr. Dignan shared closing comments. 

Ms. May and Mrs. Abney-Mitchell shared closing comments as well. 

The meeting was adjourned at 5:24 pm. Complete minutes should be 
available on the district website. The next meeting will take place on March 7, 
2024 at 4:30 pm via Zoom. 

Motion The board motioned to add an agenda item that should be referred to as agenda 
item 253.24(a) to ask for Request for Proposals (RFPs) for a Forensic Audit. 

Resolved, that the board approve the Request for Proposals for a Forensic Audit. 
Motion by K. May, support by M. Hines. 

ROLL CALL VOTE 

AYES: 6 
NAYS: 0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT: 1 (Abney-Mitchell) 

MOTION PASSED 

254.24 REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF BUSINESS SERVICE & FINANCE – Tocco 

I. Recommendation to Purchase Band Instruments 

Resolved, that the board approve Business Service & Finance Item I. as 
presented. Motion by D. Cox, support by M. Hines.   

M. Hines shared that band is very important for the students. 

ROLL CALL VOTE 

AYES: 6 
NAYS: 0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT: 1 (Abney-Mitchell) 

MOTION PASSED 

255.24 CITIZEN’S COMMENTS: NON–AGENDA ITEMS (GENERAL) – Gray 

David Brinkerhoff – concerns in regards to personnel discipline. 

256.24 SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT/COMMENTS – Dignan 

J. Dignan shared the following comments: 



 

 

    
          
           

          
         

           
  

       
          

        
      

          
          

          
      

        
           

     
       

        
  

          
 

          
         

       
          

      
          

       
           

            
      

             
         

       
 

         
 

      
 

   
 

     
 

    
        

• Thanked pledge students. 
• Thanked Lilly King for representing the district in the Spelling Bee. 
• On May 9th at Career-Tech the district will host a Literacy Symposium. One 

hundred educational leaders from around the district are invited to join us to 
see the great work that the district is doing around literacy. 

• The district is paving the way to bring driver's education back into the school 
districts across the state. 

• The district is organizing more board workshops. 
• Thanked Jason Malloy and Brittany Hilton for hosting the first annual John 

Glenn High School Hall of Fame dinner and game. 
• The Wayne-Westland Early College application has been extended 

o Cohort 1 has earned 190 college credit hours in the first semester. 
o Cohort 2 has earned 108 college credit hours in the first semester. 

• Thanked the team that attended the Michigan School Testing Conference 
and thanked Joe Orban for spearheading this effort. 

• The Annual Middle School Eastern Michigan University (EMU) Digital 
Dudes program will be held on Friday, April 19, 2024, and the EMU Digital 
Diva program on April 5, 2024. 

• Thanked Deloitte for funding the opportunity for 16 Wayne-Westland 
teachers to attend the Laying the Foundation Stem Program in Texas this 
summer. 

• Thanked ESCOT Youth Development and Kronk Gym in the Jefferson 
Barns Community Vitality Center for their partnership. 

• Mentioned that Ms. Campbell will be sharing the min-year budget 
amendment in March. This will be the amended budget for this year. This 
does not amend the fund balance. The year-end budget will be presented 
during the June meeting and encompass all district funds. The audits are 
typically completed by October and the auditors will present our fund 
balance for the upcoming year at that board meeting. Until that time our 
fund balance remains at 6.2% until that time. 

• Thanked the board for motioning for the forensic audit. It will be expensive 
and we will see that through the RFPs. He requested to include 
programming for the bond within the forensic audit 

• Kindergarten Kickstart will be held on March 14, 2024 at 1:00 p.m. 
o The district is currently working on scheduling night events for each 

school for parents who cannot make the daytime event. 

257.24 REVIEW AND RECOMMENDATIONS, BOARD OF EDUCATION – Gray 

M. Neal shared the following comments: 

• No comments 

K. May shared the following comments: 

• Thanked pledge students 
• Congratulated Lilly King for winning the Spelling Bee. 



 

 

         
           

    
 

     
 

          
           
         

          
         

           
    

          
        

            
            

   
 

     
 

   
 

     
 

     
        
           

       
        

   
            

   
 

     
 

    
        
        
       
           
          

           
    

 
 
 

• Congratulated the Champions of Wayne for setting and meeting their goals. 
• Shared that it was nice to attend John Glenn High School Hall of Fame and 

celebrate the students for their hard work. 

D. Cox shared the following comments: 

• Responded to a citizen's comment about the district overspending and the 
budget mistake. Mr. Cox clarified that the board did the responsible thing and 
notified the community when the issue was discovered. The board acted 
responsibly, there was no overspending. He mentioned that Mr. Walsh had 
put together some information and could explain the budget in an easier 
way. He hopes the board president might work with him on a document to 
share with the community. 

• The board needs to prioritize the teachers above everything. The board has 
not made any decisions and that makes the future uncertain. Teachers are 
leaving the district because they want to feel confident about the future. The 
issue will fix itself when enough good people leave due to the uncertainty of 
the future. 

F. Weaver shared the following comments: 

• No comments. 

M. Hines shared the following comments: 

• Thanked the pledge students 
• Congratulated Lilly King for winning the Spelling Bee. 
• Mentioned how nice it was to celebrate the Champions of Wayne and the 

John Glenn High School Hall of Fame 
• Excited about the ribbon cutting for South East Michigan Community Alliance 

(SEMCA) in Westland. 
• The City of Westland will host a Buy Minority Weekend on March 8 from 

5:30 – 7:30 p.m. 

B. Gray shared the following comments: 

• Thanked pledge students 
• Congratulated Lilly King for winning the Spelling Bee. 
• Thanked Mr. Crowley for the presentation on the Millage. 
• Thanked Ms. May for the motion of a RFP for the forensic audit. 
• John Glenn High School Hall of Fame was a highlight this month. 
• Agreed that decisions need to be made, and they need to be well thought 

out. The board has decided not to lay off or outsource transportation. 
• Thanked everyone for coming. 



 

 

  
 

             
   

 
   

 
   
   

   
    

 
  

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
  

    
   

             
 

_________________________________________ 

258.24 ADJOURNMENT 

Resolved, that the board adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m. Motion by M. Hines, 
support by D. Cox.   

ROLL CALL VOTE 

AYES: 6 
NAYS: 0 
ABSTAIN: 0 
ABSENT: 1 (Abney-Mitchell) 

MOTION PASSED 

Melandie Hines 
Board of Education Secretary 
Wayne-Westland Community Schools 
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